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STATE OF DELAWARE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
DELAWARE HARNESS RACING COMMISSION
2320 SOUTH DUPONT HIGHWAY
DOVER, DELAWARE 19901

TELEPHONE: {302) 698 - 4599
FaAx: (302) 697 - 4748



Minutes of the DHRC Meeting Held
 PUBLIC SESSION 
March 11, 2014
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met

At 10:15 AM in Diamond Room #3 at Dover Downs, Inc. 
Dover, Delaware
Commission Members Present
	Beth Steele 
	Chairman

	Patt Wagner 
	Vice Chairman

	George Staats 
	Commissioner 

	Jack Berberian 
	Commissioner 


Others Present
DDA Deputy Principal Assistant/DHRC Racing Administrator Mark Davis, Deputy Attorney General Andrew Kerber,  Dover Downs Sr. Director of Racing John Hensley, HRI Facilities Manager Karen Craft, HRI Asst. GM Matt Sparacino, DHRC Presiding Judge Dan Kazmaier, DHRC Chief Vet Annie Renzetti, DHRC Chief Investigator Frank Sullivan and DSBF Executive Director Judy Davis-Wilson.
Minutes: Donna Krol 
Call TO ORDER:
At 10:20 A.M. Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance.

Approval of Minutes:
 A motion was made by Chairperson Beth Steele to approve the February 11, 2014 meeting minutes as submitted. Motion was carried by Commissioner Wagner and seconded by Commissioner Staats.   Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.

Delaware Harness Racing Commission – Public Session 
March 11, 2014
Old Business:

· Final Order on Rule Changes :
Court Reporter placed on record.  Rule 6.1.2.2 and Section 7 including 7.3.5, 7.6.13.14.1.1, 7.6.13.14.1.1.1, 7.6.13.14.1.3, 7.6.13.14.1.4 and 7.6.13.14.2.6.  Andrew Kerber asked if there was any public comment or if any written comment had been received.  No public comment heard and no written comment received.   Andrew Kerber read the final order for the rule changes.  A motion was made by Chairperson Beth Steele to approve the Rule changes.  Motion was carried by Commissioner Berberian, seconded by Commissioner Staats.  Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.

                Final order was signed by the Commission.  The rules will be sent back to the Registrar of Regulations. 

               Court Reporter was released. Under changes in the Administrative Procedure Act, the record will remain 
 open for 15 additional days for written comment.  Rules will be submitted to the Registrar of Regulations and will be final 10 days from publication.

NEW Business:
· Reports:  Racing Administrator, Racing Official, Veterinarian :

-Racing Administrator: Activity Summary Report

Mark Davis reviewed the Activity Summary Report provided to the Commission.   Total race days for February were 19.  There were 285 races, 15 per day.  Total Handle was $13,656,932.00 which is down 4.2% from February 2013.  Meetings attended were listed with a special note regarding the Dan Patch Awards and Judy Davis-Wilson receiving the USHWAN of the Year award.  Mark noted that the Licensing Office Data shown for February was incorrect.  Personnel have expressed job satisfaction and cross training is going well.  People enjoy cross training because it expands their view.  Harness Racing Administrator vacancy has been posted with a closing date of March 31, 2014.  This and any other personnel issues will be reviewed in Executive Session.
Judy Davis-Wilson and Mark will be attending the USTA Directors Meeting, March 29th through March 31st in Ohio.

Mark Davis, Patt Wagner and Stephanie Liguori will be attending the ARCI 2014 Annual Conference, April 7th through April 9th in Lexington, KY.
-Racing Official: Presiding Judge – Dan Kazmaier  
Racing has been safe with limited violations.  Outstanding fines totaled $2,400.00.  To date $1,000.00 has been collected, leaving an outstanding balance of $1,400.00.  Uncollectable fines total $14,981.00.  The major fines are Melvin Cannon $6,162.00, John Moffett $1,000.00 and Mike Cole $7,068.00.   Dan Kazmaier is not sure how to pursue collection of these fines.  The Administrator and the Commissioners both instructed Judge Kazmaier to follow up with these violations and attempt to collect.  

Dan Kazmaier asked Dr. Renzetti if there was any correlation between the increase in A-fibs we have seen and the horses drivers and/or trainers.  There does not seem to be a correlation but they will continue to monitor the situation closely.   There will be a second hearing with Deshawn O Sample (human drug positive) – Dan Kazmaier will inform the Commission on the outcome. 
Delaware Harness Racing Commission – Public Session 
March 11, 2014
Further conversation on the uncollected fines continued and Mark Davis will send Andrew Kerber the DHRC Rulings for M. Cannon, M. Cole and J. Moffett.  Andrew will submit them to Superior Court and have the rulings made in to court orders.  He will then proceed with litigation/collection of these outstanding fines.  

-Racing Official: Veterinarian – Dr. Annie Renzetti 
There has been a spike in A-fibs.  For 2012, we documented 12 a-fibs.  This year to date, we have already seen 9 documented A-Fibs.  Dr. Renzetti gave a brief explanation of an A-Fib.  A-Fib is a heart condition where the top of the heart does not beat in sync with the bottom of the heart.  This is an easy medical diagnosis and is fairly obvious when it occurs during a race.  Both Dr. Renzetti and Dr. Whiston believe that the A-fib’s are occurring after the start and during the race.  They could be weather related since there were 3 A-fibs on the extreme cold night we raced.  Question: Can an A-fib be chemically induced?  Unlikely, but the DHRC Veterinarians’ and Judges’ are keeping a close watch on the situation as well as beginning to test these horses.   Other than that it has been fairly routine racing.  There was only 1 breakdown and the horse left the track on its own.   Tested Qualifiers twice this month (blood only) on 2-12-14 and 2-19-14, all negative results.  Attended Penn Vet Annual Conference, March 4th and 5th.  Topic centered on lameness (hip. back and pelvis).  Conference was informative and good interfacing with colleagues. 

        -Racing Official: Chief Investigator – Frank Sullivan 
         Completed 17 Human Drug Tests this month.  No positive results. 
         Breathalyzer tests are conducted daily, no positive results to date.

         7 Truck and Trailer searches were completed with no findings/contraband.  

         One incident where the horse was scratched sick, when in fact the horse had died days before.  Trainer 

         was summoned for hearing with the Judges, was fined and suspended. 

         Blood Gas Procedure Change:

         Copy of the DHRC Pre-race Blood Gas Analysis procedure was given to the Commission for review.

         No action required, just for information update. 

         Harrington Raceway Walk Thru inspection:

         Walk Thru scheduled for Thursday, April 3, 2014 at 9:00 A.M.

         Commissioner Berberian and Vice Chairman Wagner will attend. 
         Donna will send out schedule and reminder.  
public comment:

  None          
Close of Public meeting:
With no further public business to discuss, Chairman Steele advised those present that the Commission would be entering in to executive session to discuss personnel and legal matters and would not be returning to the public session. 
Motion to adjourn was passed with unanimous voice vote.  Meeting was adjourned at 10:40 AM   
Next Regular Commission Meeting is scheduled for Thursday, April 17, 2014
Meeting will be held at Department of Agriculture- Conference Room #1

Meeting starts at 9:30 A.M.      

